


VIRGINIA KEY, 12/9/00 (cont,) Page 2 of 2

Although these concerns appear to be reasonable, those closest to the issue find the proposal misguided,
unacceptable and even insulting, as it ignores both the historical significance of the entire site and the
eighteen months of work that community volunteers have done as a Task Force. Critics point out that in
the ordinance creating the new Trust there is no giveaway of land or authority by the City The Park
remains City-owned and operated. The Trust’s membership, activities and all of it proposals will be
subject to approval by the City Commission. The role of the Trust will be to coordinate those activities
that the City is less well equipped to do: history gatheriing, museum planning and design, historic and
environmental restoration, appropriate park programs, project find raising, etc.

Many observers see in the Manager’s proposal nothing more than an attempt to go back to business as
usual, and to revive the controversial private development scheme for the site that was the at the very
heart of the debate which brought about the need for a Task Force in the first place.

(At the root of the issue are two opposing ways of viewing public parks. For a number of year Miami
City government has viewed public parks as costly liabilities that “don’t bring in money” and are expen-
sive to operate. In their view, these lands could be made into valuable assets, generate revenue for the
city, and ease the tax burden on residents, by leasing these prime properties to private developers. To
most of the public, however, the closing of parks is a reduction in the services for which we pay taxes,
and the benefits of luxury private development projects benefit few if any of the citizens at large).

While the rich African American heritage of the historic Virginia Key Beach site is the most striking
issue, it is by no means the only one. What is at stake is the quality of life for Miami’s citizens, espe-
cially as the population grows and the need for parks, in a city that is notoriously lacking in open green
space, increases. Virginia Key is one of the city’s most valuable assets not because it is the only City-
owned oceanfront property, but also because its barrier island ecology makes it a rare environmental
jewel, in spite of the great damage that has been suffered from pollution, invasions of harmful non-
native vegetation, and disasters like hurricane Andrew. The environment is in need of restoration to
health, and, through the Task Force, Congresswoman Carrie P. Meek has successfully brought in ser-
vices of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers for this purpose and for restoring the shoreline as well.

The new Trust that will replace the Task Force, if approved on Thursday, will not only address these
issues but will also represent a degree of community involvement and citizen cooperation with City
officials in the management of Parks and other such valuable assets. A strong showing of citizen sup-
port is urged at the City Commission meeting on Thursday, to ensure a favorable vote not only on behalf
of creating the Trust, but also for the inclusion of all 77 acres in the area that is to be managed by the
new body A failure to include the entire site will seriously reduce the chances of making the park the
historic landmark and recreational facility that it deserves to be, while leaving open the possibility of
future misguided uses of land that was won in the struggle for equality.
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